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Aeration Project on Track for 2019 
As spring comes to Lake Carmi, partners 

working to restore the lake are happy to ann-

ounce that an aeration system will be installed 

after ice out. This past winter, members of the 

TMDL Implementation Team participated on a 

review committee that selected the contractor 

for final design and installation of a whole-lake 

aeration system. The purpose of aeration is to 

reduce the intensity and duration of cyanobact-

eria blooms, as work continues in the watershed 

to decrease nutrient and sediment loading. 
 

Contractor Selected 

The successful bidder is EverBlue Lakes, a 

Lake Savers company (everbluelakes.com). 

Representatives from EverBlue visited Franklin 

in March to scout locations for two compressors 

that will support an array of diffusers in deeper 

areas of the lake. As this newsletter goes to 

press, EverBlue is working on the final design. 

Once finished, a map showing the location of 

compressors and distribution of diffusers will be 

posted on DECôs Restoring Lake Carmi web 

page (dec.vermont.gov/watershed/cwi/restor-

ing/carmi) and copies of the final design will be 

provided to the Franklin Watershed Committee, 

Lake Carmi Campers Association, and the 

Town of Franklin. 

DEC received five excellent proposals in 

response to the design/build request for pro-

posals, and the subsequent decision-making 

process proved difficult. Thoughtful input was 

provided by members of the review committee, 

including: Peter Benevento, president of LCCA; 

Emily Porter-Goff, coordinator of the Franklin 

Watershed Committee; Peter Magnant, chair-

man of the Franklin Select Board; and repre-

sentatives from the Departments of Environ-

mental Conservation (DEC) and Fish and 

Wildlife  (DFW). State Parks regional manager 

Rob Peterson also provided advice. 

Aeration Discussed at Town Meeting Day 

At the March 5th Town Meeting in Franklin, 

several Implementation Team members an-

swered questions about the aeration system. 

Rob Evans, president of the Franklin Watershed 

Committee and chairman of the LCCA Aeration 

Committee, and Perry Thomas, Lakes Program 

manager with DEC, joined Emily Porter-Goff to 

field a broad range of questions, including 

queries about anticipated costs. Franklin voters 

approved an allocation of $10,000 to support 

operation of the aeration system. The Town is 

setting up an account where donations can be 

made to add to Town funds already dedicated 

for the aeration project. The need for aeration is 

estimated to continue for 10 years. 
 

Monitoring the Lake to Optimize the System 

DEC staff members will carefully monitor 

lake conditions this spring, in collaboration with 

volunteer monitor Pete Benevento, to determine 

when aeration should be initiated. It is impor-

tant not to turn the system on too early, because 

aeration could disturb the development of 

young walleye. DEC and DFW will collaborate 

with EverBlue in determining the optimal time 

to begin aeration (with an estimated start date of 

June 15th). Once initiated, DEC staff and Peter 

Benevento will continue to monitor the lake 

Carefully, along with partners from the Univer-

sity of Vermont, to make sure aeration is opti-

mized to prevent release of phosphorus from 

lake sediments. 

The next meeting of the TMDL Implemen-

tation Team is scheduled for Thursday, April 

18th, 4:45 PM ï6:45 PM, in the Franklin Home-

stead FELCO Room. There will be updates 

regarding continued work in the watershed as 

well as the timeline for installing aeration com-

pressors, manifolds, air lines, and diffusers. 

(Continued with graphics on page 5.) 
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V.P. Rob Evans Reports 
Early in the legislative season, the LCCA 

hosted an ice cream social in the State House in 

Montpelier. They met with many of the legis-

lators, both House and Senate, to educate and 

inform our elected leaders in Montpelier about 

our collective work to improve water quality at 

Lake Carmi. Many of those who attended were 

interested to hear about our most recent initia-

tives and asked for us to provide some addi-

tional testimony to several of their committees 

as the legislative session continues.  

Members of the LCCA, the Franklin Water-

shed, 

Franklin 

Select 

Board, and 

our State 

partners 

stood side 

by side to 

provide 

the needed 

informa-

tion to the 

legislators. 

LCCA members Ernie & Andrea Englehardt 

are serving ice cream to legislators in this photo. 

  

 
 

Paid members are permitted a free classified ad in the 
five issues of the season. Merchandise ads are only for 
two issues unless renewed. Camp rental ads can run for 
the whole season, but if you have no more availability, 
please notify the editor to stop the ad.   
 

Cottage Rentals for the 2019 Season 
Cottage for Rent, three bdrm, dock, rowboat, kayaks. 

Cushman, 925.253.1958 or jancushman@comcast.net.  

Cottage for Rent, Patton Shore, 3 bdrm, sleeps up to 

15, full kitchen. New England Style rustic, by the week. 

Includes rowboat and canoe. Pets & children welcome. 

Contact James Hearne at 215.205.7855 or email: 

lakecarmicamp@gmail.com.  

Cottage for Rent, Newly renovated on Kingôs Court, 2 

bdrm, fully furnished, 6 max. Contact: 514.942.1749 or 

email: kingscourtcamp@gmail.com, or 802.285.6801. 

$600/wk. 

Cottage(s) for rent, Mullen Shore; 802-373-1173 for 

details; May thru Oct. 

Cottage for Rent sleeps up to 12; fresh linens 

included, A/C, heat, wifi , cable, spring water, 180 fit 

frontage, screened porch, kayaks, paddleboat, canoe. 

nlumnah@yahoo.com, call 603.231.0617. 

Cottage for Rent, Hammond Shore Road, two bdrm, 

right on the water, $800/wk, call 802.848.3393.  
Cottage for Rent, Hammond Shore Road, fully 

furnished, bring your own linens, 802.285.6737. 

      Cottage for Rent, Westcott Shore, three bdrm, fully 

equipped. May thru October $850/week. 514.220.7079 

days, 450.359.9138 evenings. Email: 

sjones@erbgroup.com. 

     Cottage for Rent, right on the lake, Patton Shore 

Road, two-story, sleeps nine, 3 bdrm, 2 baths. Second 

story loft, fully furnished. Call 802.879.7517, or visit our 

website: www.LakeCarmiCottage.com.  
 

For Sale 
Paddle boat/bikini top, new boat cover, $115, 

contact steve@sjhamel.com. 173 Westcott Shore Road.  

      Cottage for Sale, 234 Hammond Shore Road, 99 yr. 

Lease, 2 bdrm, 1 bath, north/westerly views. Bruce & 

Debbie Bushey, 802.285.6138 or 802.355.1969. Email,  

dbbushey@gmavt.net 

      Pure Franklin Maple Syrup. Deuso Family Maples, 

Call Howard or Pam. $35/gallon, $20/half-gallon, other 

sizes available. Call 802.285.2031.  
      Vermont Maple Syrup, $40/gal, $22/Half gal, smaller 

sizes available. Do your Christmas shopping now. Call or 

text 802.393.1241. Bruce & Sharon Patterson, 78 

Patterson Point at Lake Carmi. 

Aluminum Row Boat, $150. 9ô Boat Hoist, asking 

$750. Scott Choiniere802.373.6458. 

Free Sofa Bed and electric chair.  Contact 

Josie/Wayne Woodruff, 81 Blackwoods, 802.285.6491 or 

wgw2205@hotmail.com.  

For Sale, 2000# boat lift, $2000. Call Dwight Tatro 

at 802.285.6600. 
 

Services 
    North Country Maintenance, handyman Henry 

Neuberger, (cell) 802.393.1107 or (home) 802.933.8958. 

No job to small, but no yard work. Free estimates. 

 Sailing Lessons, Sailboat rides, Contact USCG 

Captain John McHugh, US Certified Level 1 instructor. 

802.272.1173. 
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Franklin Town Meeting, March 5 
The meeting was well attended by town voters. 

Representatives from the State, Lake Carmi and the 

Franklin Watershed Committee were in attendance 

including Perry Thomas from the VT Department 

of Environmental Conservation, Emily Porter-Goff 

of the Franklin Watershed Committee, and Rob 

Evans, V.P. of LCCA. They were called on to speak 

when Article 8 was presented. ñWill the voters of 

the Town of Franklin appropriate a sum of $10,000 

for water quality management for Lake Carmi in 

conjunction with the support of Vermont Depart-

ment of Environmental Conservation?ò After some 

good discussion, the article passed on a motion 

from the floor. Those in attendance had some good 

questions about impacts to fishing and what the 

results might be. As you may remember, this was a 

funding request to pay for a portion of the electrical 

needs associated with the operating costs of the 

aeration system.  

I think itôs important to recognize how far we 

have come. Lots of good work has gone into this 

and we are well on our way to getting this system in 

place. Yes, we have a way to go, but we are on  

track to summer operation of this 2019 system. We 

should all take a few minutes and be thankful that 

we are the only lake in the state that has gotten this 

level of support and action. I want to publicly thank 

Peter Magnant, Franklin Select Board chair, and all 

the members of the Select Board for their support 

through this long endeavor. ñPeter has been a good 

steward for the citizens of Franklin and an advocate 

for clean water.ò  

Also, thank you Perry Thomas, the level of trans-

parency you have provided and willingness to 

partner with us in this initiative has made all the 

difference.ò Further, Perry has skillfully educated 

us on the pros and cons of the technology we are 

seeking and has been more than willing to meet 

with us to discuss a pathway forward. Thanks, 

Perry for your partnership and friendship! I further 

want to thank the voters of the Town of Franklin 

who attended Town Meeting and voted to support 

the efforts in water quality. I, for one, value the 

different sides to this dialogue an encourage all of 

us to continue our work together toward our clean 

water goals.ò   éRob Evans 



 

Perry Thomas, of Vermont DEC, honored by 

being elected President-elect of the North 

American Lake Management Society (NALMS).  

In this role she hopes to 

expand Vermontôs lake 

management network. 

Perry has become a very 

familiar person around 

Franklin these last few 

years with her constant 

work with the issues at 

Lake Carmi. She was 

elected in November of 

2018 and will begin her 

one-year term as president 

in November of 2019, 

during the annual symposium taking place in 

Burlington, VT.  

Thomas has been a regional director on 

NALMS Board since 2016 and recently became co-

chair on their newly formed Ethics Committee. She 

brings 15 years of management experience, ranging 

from working as dean of Sterling College to volun-

teering as president of the Federation of Vermont 

Lake and Ponds. She is a supervising manager of 

DECôs Vermont Lake and Ponds Program-charged 

with protecting 823 inland lakes plus Lake Champ-

lain. Perry earned her B.A. in Biology from Dart-

mouth college and Ph.D. in Biology, with emphasis 

on Aquatic Ecology, from Northern Arizona 

University.  

 

President Peter Beneventoôs Report 
As Yogi use to say: ñIts D®j¨ vu all over againò.  

This phrase became very apparent to me this winter 

while reading an article in the local Florida paper 

where I spend the winter. The Ft. Myers Florida 

area as well as other towns both on the east and 

west Florida coasts have experienced harmful out-

breaks of blue green algae and red tide. The article 

concerned the quality of the areas water and 

contained the following quote. ñSome scientists, 

politicians and environmentalists blame Lake 

Okeechobee discharges on the agricultural industry, 

specifically sugar.  Others blame coastal develop-

ment, lawn fertilizer and leaky septic tanks.ò  

Where did I hear that before?!  It was like I was 

back at Lake Carmi reading the local papers.  It 

made me realize, however, that we are not alone in 

our journey to clean up our lake. People in other 

parts of the country are looking for the same solu-

tions we seek. Identical problems and issues that 

exist in Northwest Vermont also prevail in South-

west Florida. The tourist industry in Florida is vital 

to the economy and fast action has been taken. A 

new Governor and new Secretary of Agriculture, 

both elected state wide, have promised cooperation 

and money to resolve the problem. A scenario that 

is very similar to our situation at Lake Carmi.  

Somehow knowing that others share the same 

problems is very reassuring. There is always 

strength in numbers and knowing there are more 

people working an issue means we will find a 

viable, long lasting solution amenable to all stake-

holders, farmers and campers alike.  It gives me 

greater confidence that we will get the job done.  

More on how Florida is addressing their blue green 

algae blooms will be referenced in future editions 

of this summerôs Newsletters. 

So you may ask what your LCCA Directors 

have been doing this winter. To recap briefly, we 

started the year greeting the new legislature with an 

ice cream social at the State House. The old adage, 

you get more with honey than vinegar couldnôt be 

truer.  It was a very successful meet and greet with 

our senators and representatives, thanking them for 

their efforts on behalf of Lake Carmi and letting 

them know we continue to need their help. We part-

icipated in the review of the bids submitted for the 

$1.6 million Lake Carmi aeration project. This was 

an extensive and sometimes exhausting process, but 

it was the only way to make sure the best contractor 

was selected. Rob Evans has reported our success at 

Town Meeting. The Town has been with us from 

the beginning of the Aeration Project or we would 



not be at the point of being ñshovel ready.ò We 

truly appreciate their efforts.  

Enough of the heavy lifting.  Now onto the 

lighter more festive activities. Some of the LCCA 

Directors met in 

Zephyrhills, FL in 

March to work on the 

plans for the 2019 

Celebrate Lake Carmi 

festivities. The Pontoon 

Boat Race, Pirate Raid, 

and Fireworks are all 

slated for July 3rd as 

usual.  

Moreover, we are 

preparing for the 2019 

Edition of the Lake 

Carmi Cottage Tour which will be conducted in 

conjunction with the Franklin Historical Society.  It 

will include venues around the lake as well as the 

Town of Franklin. A wonderful cultural event that 

always proves to be the highlight of the summer. 

This is what we have been doing over the winter 

months in our efforts to make this a memorable 

Lake Carmi summer.  Hopefully, by now, you have 

summer at the lake in your plans. The season will 

be here before you know it.  Oh, Oh!  My editor 

(remember him) is giving me the hook. I guess I 

have run on too long.  Its déjà vu all over again! See 

you soon!  éPete Benevento, President 

 

Barbara Cutting, Age 90, Passes 
We received word that Barbara, a former writer 

and editor of the Lake Carmi Newsletter, passed 

away on February 28 in Richford. Barbara was a 

renter at Lake Carmi for many years and volunteer-

ed to write and edit the organization Newsletter for 

many years. She was the writer/editor before Bob 

Everest, in the 1990ôs. She also wrote for the 

Enosburg Standard and other local papers. She had 

been employed for UVM Extension in St. Albans 

for 20 years before retiring in 1993.  

(Aeration article continued from Page 1) 

Lake Carmi supports a healthy population of 

walleye. As aeration begins, care will be taken to 

protect young walleye. Image from the Vermont 

Department of Fish and Wildlife.  

 
Cyanobacteria blooms returned in 2018, this photo 

at Dewing Shore, is by Larry Myott. The purpose of 

the aeration system is to decrease the intensity and 

duration of cyanobacteria blooms of Lake Carmi.  

LCCA Board of Directors Meetings:  
May 25, June 22, July 20, August 24, and Sept. 21 
at the FELCO Room in the Homestead, 8:30 a.m. 
LCCA/Historical Society Cottage Tour, Sat. July 27 
Annual Meeting at the Franklin United Church on 
August 10, Pot Luck Supper followed by meeting.  
 



Boat Launch Steward Jobs  
With a grant from the Lake Champlain Basin 

Program the Franklin Watershed Committee is 

searching for ñBoat Launch Stewards.ò Their 

announcement says they have funding for abut 20 

hours per week, not to exceed 275 hours. The 

program starts in mid-May through mid-September. 

They will work at the State Park Boat Launch and 

the North Beach Boat Launch.   

Boat Launch Stewards are trained to interact 

with the public, record lake user data, greet visitors 

and familiarize the visitors with aquatic invasive 

species information. Their training includes hands 

on training for watercraft inspection.  

For full information on the requirements of the 

job, please contact the Franklin Watershed by email 

at: emily.franklinwatershed@gmail.com. Applica-

tions are due by April 25.  

Franklin 

Elementary 

School 

Playground 
    Residents and 

friends of the 

Franklin Central 

School have 

been working to 

build a new play-

ground at the 

school. The old 

wooden play- 

ground to be 

replaced is about 

25 years old. 

Principal Joyce 

Hakey, ñWeôve 

loved our 

structure for all these years, and itôs done a 

wonderful job for a very long time.ò They have 

already raised $43,000 toward their goal of 

$60,000, including $2,500 from the LCCA, Inc.  

Contributions should be sent to: Franklin Central 

School, P.O. Box 146, Franklin, VT 05457. 

 

Photos from Winter 2019 

Gina Leclair Photo 

Ice Fishing, unknown 

Our skating rink, unknown 

A wonderful day fishing, unknown 

 

Park Side Grill  
Main Street, Enosburg Falls 

Good Food, Good Portions & Fair Prices 
Pizzas, Burgers, Grinders & more 

Eat In or Take Out, 933.5522 
Monday �t Thursday, 11 a.m. �t 8 p.m. 
Friday & Saturday, 11 a.m. �t 9 p.m. 

Sunday, 11 a.m. �t 7 p.m. 
 

Another LCCA Member Business 
Cathy Godin Derby, Owner 

Frank l in Telephone Co., I nc. 
5217 Main Street                    

P.O. Box 96, Franklin, 

VT 05457 
802.285.9911 

High Speed Internet, Local &  Long Distance 
Service, Voicemail, Caller  ID 
Serving Franklin since 1894 

Another LCCA Member Owned Business 

mailto:emily.franklinwatershed@gmail.com
mailto:emily.franklinwatershed@gmail.com
mailto:emily.franklinwatershed@gmail.com
mailto:emily.franklinwatershed@gmail.com
mailto:emily.franklinwatershed@gmail.com

